MINUTES OF MEETING OF HEMINGBROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT HEMINGBROUGH METHODIST CHAPEL ON THURSDAY 18TH APRIL 2019  
19/050 PRESENT: - Councillors J Strelczenie (Chairman), M Allitt, L Carstairs, R Chilvers,       C Dandy, F Davidson, R Drew, J Sedman, L Stebbings and K Terry
Eight members of the public were also present 
19/051 PUBLIC FORUM:- As no members of the public present wished to speak no public forum was held.
19/052 POLICE REPORT:-
A report listing the recent Ringmaster notifications received by the clerk was circulated to members. 
19/053 LISTEN TO REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:-  
County Councillor M Jordan spoke about the NYCC road surface dressing programme and the Tour De Yorkshire which finishes in Selby on Thursday 2nd May.
Councillor Jordan also advised that residents had met with Highways to raise concerns regarding the recent bridge closures throughout the District.
19/054 APOLOGIES: - Councillor G Harrison
19/055 DECLARATION OF INTEREST/DISPENSATION REQUESTS:- 
a) Councillor J Strelczenie declared an Other Interest in Item (19/059b) Oldways due to being a member of the Parish of Hemingbrough Historical/Heritage Society.
b) Councillor L Stebbings also declared an Other Interest in Item (19/059b) due to being a member of the Parish of Hemingbrough Historical/Heritage Society. 
19/056 CHAIRMAN’S OPENING REMARKS:-

The Chairman advised that three current members, Councillors R Drew, G Harrison and J Sedman were not standing for re-election (02/05) and thanked them for all their hard work and support.
The Chairman reported that he was now in possession of the original Millennium Sundial which has been cleaned up but unfortunately is in a poor state and it was agreed to discuss relocating the sundial at the next meeting.
The Chairman also gave an update on the yellow lines and it was noted that Gary Lumb – Highways has ordered the parking restriction signs and once these are in place the road markings will follow shortly afterwards.

The Chairman welcomed the two new members of the Parish Council, Stuart Bennett and Jane Freakes who will take office in May.  
19/057 CLERKS REPORT: - 
The clerk read out a letter received from Hemingbrough Bowls Club thanking the Parish Council for their donation of £300 which has enabled the club to purchase two bowling arms.
The clerk also read out correspondence received regarding the Gateforth Park Retirement Garden Village and it was agreed to invite them to attend the Annual Parish Meeting to give a short presentation.
19/058 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:-

The Minutes of the Meeting held on Thursday 21st March 2019 were proposed by Councillor F Davidson, seconded by Councillor R Drew and agreed with a show of hands. RESOLVED
19/059 TO RECEIVE INFORMATION ON THE FOLLOWING ON-GOING ISSUES AND DECIDE FURTHER ACTION WHERE NECESSARY:-
a) Registration and License Update 
Councillor F Davidson advised that the Parish Council had received confirmation from Elmhirst Parker that the registration of Hagg Lane had been concluded by the Land Registry and that the land was now registered to Hemingbrough Parish Council.
Councillor Davidson thanked all the members of the Village Green Working Party and the Policy Committee for all their hard work and raised concerns regarding the registration process and the increased costs due to the objections raised by the Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group.
RESOLVED to speak to Elmhirst Parker regarding the costs once the final bill has been received. 
The registered title and plan showing the extent of the ownership registered in the Parish Councils name was unanimously agreed, clerk to confirm with Elmhirst Parker. RESOLVED
b) Oldways
The Chairman advised that the mulch has been worn in and that the area has been cut back and seeded. 
It was also noted that out of the 400 trees that were planted @ 200 have come up.
c) Low Wall – St Marys Avenue 
Councillor C Dandy advised she is very disappointed that residents have not been forthcoming with information to enable her to pursue this matter and it was agreed to take this item off the agenda for the time being.
Councillor L Carstairs raised health and safety concerns regarding the state of the wall and liability for this.
d) Village Greens 
The Parish Council discussed the registration of Oldways / Inner Moor Lane and it was agreed to discuss this further at the June meeting once the new Parish Council have taken office.
e) Dog Fouling
Councillor L Carstairs advised that they had still not received any response from the school with regards to getting the children involved in a competition to design a poster to raise awareness of dog fouling and it was agreed to send an official letter to the Head Teacher. 
It was noted that a request had been made on social media for a dog bin on the A63 outside the entrance to the Playing Fields play area and the Chairman closed the meeting to allow the member of the public present who had made the request to speak. 

The meeting was re-opened.
It was proposed by Councillor M Allitt, seconded by Councillor F Davidson and agreed with a show of hands to purchase a dog bin to be sited as requested (next to litter bin), clerk to place order with Selby District Council. RESOLVED
19/060:- CONSIDER POTENTIAL COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY (CIL) PROJECTS:-
The clerk reported that she had contacted Carol Baker – Selby District Council CIL & Section 106 Officer as agreed at the March meeting and she had confirmed that the CIL money (£2898) could not be used towards the replacement heating in the pavilion as it must be used on infrastructure however it could be used to complete the Oldways project. 
It was also noted that the money must be requested by 30th April otherwise Selby District Council will hold the funds until the next CIL statement is produced in October 2019.
Councillor F Davidson spoke about the footpath/cycle path from the village entrance to Newhay Lane which is being encroached by the hedge and proposed that the CIL money is used to cut the hedge back; this was seconded by Councillor R Drew.
It was noted that a resident has already cleared back the first 2-3 metres of the footpath/cycle path and the Parish Council had a brief discussion regarding who is responsible for keeping it clear.
Councillor L Stebbings proposed that the CIL money is used to complete the Oldways project; this was seconded by Councillor J Sedman.
A vote was taken and the vote was recorded as follows:-

In favour of using the CIL money to cut the hedge back on the footpath/ cycle path: - 2 votes

In favour of using the CIL money to complete the Oldways project: - 7 votes 

(With one abstention)
With a majority vote is was resolved to use the CIL money to complete the Oldways project, as the quote received was for £3,000 + VAT (which the Parish Council can claim back) it was agreed that the shortfall (£102) will be paid from the Oldways maintenance fund.
County Councillor M Jordan left the meeting.

It was noted that former Parish Councillor Eddie Kinsella used to clear the hedge back and that this needs to be done on an annual basis to keep the hedge clear of the footpath/ cycle path.
RESOLVED to write to Highways and ask them to cut back the hedge as it is encroaching on to the footpath / cycle path on the entire stretch to Newhay Lane which is dangerous for both cyclists and pedestrians.  Residents have also been cutting back small sections of the hedge themselves to try to keep the paths clear.
Councillor M Allitt left the meeting.
19/061 PLANNING:-
a) Applications Received ex Selby District Council: 
1. (2019/0319/LBC) Listed building consent for the addition of a timber sash window to east gable, essential external repairs and partial internal thermal improvements to two first floor bedrooms at Hagthorpe Hall, Hull Road, Hemingbrough. No Objections
2. (2019/0369/TPO) Application for consent to fell 1No Yew tree (T1), crown lift 1No Chestnut tree (T2) by 5m and remove two lower limbs on the left of 1No Pine tree (T3) covered by TPO 8/1991 at Hemingbrough Hall, School Road, Hemingbrough. Object
1) The Parish Council have no objection to the proposed work to the Chestnut tree (T2) and Pine tree (T3) but strongly object to the felling of the Yew tree (T1). If permission is granted to fell the Yew tree then it should be replaced by another species (English Hardwood) and this must be included in the planning conditions.
3. (2019/0367/HPA) Proposed single storey rear extension at Hoton House, Main Street, Hemingbrough. 
4. (2019/0395/LBC) Listed building consent for a single storey rear extension at Hoton House, Main Street, Hemingbrough.
Comment Only
1) The Parish Council have no objections providing that the materials used are as stated to match the existing building.

b) Note planning permission refused for:  NIL
c) Note planning permission granted for: NIL
d) Note planning permission withdrawn for:  NIL
19/062 FINANCE:-
a) The following payments were agreed:-
1. Mrs J Leighton-Eshelby 
          





£ As Agreed

2. Yorkshire Local Councils Association (Subscription)


£   555.00
b) Payments approved not listed on the agenda:- 
1. Autela Group Limited (Payroll Services)




£     48.47
2. George Fillingham (Tree Works)





£ 1110.00

c) Note receipt of income, as listed below: - NIL
d) PKF Littlejohn LLP Decision Letter 2016-17 Final

The Chairman advised that correspondence had been received from PKF Littlejohn LLP advising of their decision and the reasons for their decision on the objections raised by a member of the public to the accounts of Hemingbrough Parish Council for the year ending 31st March 2017.
It was noted that having considered all the matters raised in the objection and having considered all the information provided by the Parish Council, PKF Littlejohn LLP do not accept the objections raised and have no further comment to make however they have included in their report an additional “other matter” regarding the consideration of the level of reserves when setting the precept and the formal approval of earmarked reserves.
The Chairman advised that this is not the first time that the same member of the public had raised objections to the Parish Councils accounts which were not upheld but cost the Parish Council over £1600 in external audit fees. 

It was agreed that once the final bill for the 2016-17 accounts has been received the Parish Council will make enquiries with PKF Littlejohn and the Yorkshire Local Councils Association (YLCA) with regards to making the findings made public and requesting a monetary contribution from the objector.
19/063 HEAR REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES: - No reports given
19/064 CORRESPONDENCE: - 
1) Seafarers UK – Receipt of letter regarding Merchant Navy Day (03/09) was noted and the Chairman advised that the Red Ensign (British Merchant Navy’s official flag) will be flown at the Memorial Garden for the fourth year running.
2) Resident – Receipt of correspondence regarding overgrown hedge on A63 (cycle track & footpath) was noted, action already agreed under Item 19/060. Clerk to also report overgrown footpath from Main Street to Hagg Lane to Highways.
19/065 RECEIVE REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS REGARDING PARISH ISSUES: - 
Councillor L Stebbings reported fly tipping near the block of flats on St Marys Avenue, clerk to report to Selby District Council.
Councillor C Chilvers reported an overgrown hedge on Landing Lane, clerk to send letter to occupier.

Councillor F Davidson reported that trees in the garden of two properties in Nursery Close are overhanging onto St Marys Avenue Village Green making it difficult for the Parish Council grass cutting contractor to carry out his work. Clerk to send letter to the two properties.
Councillor Davidson also raised concern that following the last cut the grass had not been picked up, Chairman to raise this with the grass cutting contractor.
19/066 MATTERS FOR THE CLERKS ATTENTION AND ITEMS FOR NEXT MONTH’S AGENDA:-
Clerk to send letter to the secretary of the Hemingbrough Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group to formally confirm that the land is now registered to Hemingbrough Parish Council and provide a copy of the Hemingbrough Parish Council Village Green Policy. 
Councillors are elected on behalf of everyone on the Register of Electors; therefore matters discussed, proposed and voted on, become the majority view and are not necessarily individual councillor’s views.
Parishioners may view previous minutes, by giving prior notice to the Clerk.

(Ring 630077 for appointment), or look on the Parish Council website.
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